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EASTERN REGIONAL SERVICE BOARD 
 

Minutes of Meeting #36 
 September 30, 2015 

7:00 p.m. 
Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott 

199 Kenmount Road, St. John’s 
 

 
In Attendance:      Regrets: 
Ed Grant, Chairperson      Dave Aker, Mount Pearl 
Bill Bailey, Clarenville & Isthmus    Bernard Davis, St. John’s 
Danny Breen, St. John‘s     Jonathan Galgay, St. John’s 
Wally Collins, St. John’s     Ken McDonald, Conception Bay South 
Joy Dobbie, Trinity Bay South & Isthmus East  Harold Mullowney, Vice Chair/Southern Shore 
Tom Hann, St. John’s     Gordon Stone, Trinity Conception North 
Sandy Hickman, St. John’s    Bruce Tilley, St. John’s  
Dave Lane, St. John’s     Sterling Willis, Paradise 
Dennis O’Keefe, St. John’s     
Art Puddister, St. John’s 
Peggy Roche, Small Metro 
Sam Whalen, Bay Roberts 
William Woodman, Southwest Avalon 
 
Other Attendees: 
Ken Kelly, Chief Administrative Officer 
Lynn Tucker, Manager Corporate Services 
Christie Dean, Manager Waste Operations 
Kevin Breen, Deputy City Manager, Corporate Services, City of St. John’s 
Stephen Colford, Manager Waste and Recycling Division, Dept. of Public Works, City of St. John’s 
 
 
 
 
 
1. Call to Order 
 

Mr. Grant, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.   
 
 

2. Adoption of Agenda 
 

It was moved and seconded (D O’Keefe/J Dobbie) to adopt the agenda as tabled.  
MOTION 2015-045: Carried (unanimously) 

 



2 Eastern Regional Service Board 
Minutes of Meeting #36 – September 30, 2015 

 

 
3. Review of Minutes – September 2, 2015 
 

It was moved and seconded (T Hann/J Dobbie) that the minutes of the September 2, 2015 meeting 
be adopted as tabled.   
MOTION 2015-046: Carried (unanimously) 
 
 

4. Committee Reports 
 

a) Finance & Audit Committee – D Breen, Chairperson 
 
i. Cheque Register and Payroll Summary for August 2015 – Mr. Breen stated that the cheque 

register and payroll summary for August 2015 is included in tonight’s meeting package 
(Appendix A).  The Canada Revenue Agency statement of account for our August payroll 
remittances is also included.  No issues have been identified. 
 

It was moved and seconded (D Breen/B Bailey) to adopt the cheque registers and payroll 
summary for August 2015 as tabled. 
MOTION 2015-047:  Carried (unanimously) 

 
ii. ERSB 2016 Budget - Mr. Breen directed members to the draft budget for 2016 that is included 

in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix B).  He continued that this draft budget for next year 
does not include the budget for the Regional Waste Management Facility located at Robin Hood 
Bay (RHB).  Mr. Breen stated that he expects the budget for RHB and the tipping fee rate to be 
ready for the October Board meeting. 
 
He continued that the 2016 budget is $2.6 million higher in revenue and expenditures than the 
2015 budget.  It is $9.6 million for 2016 versus $7 million in 2015. 
 
The increase in expenditures reflects two main activities for 2016: 

1) $1,150,000.00 for the full year operation of the Clarenville Transfer Station (CTS)    
which is new for 2016; and  

2) $795,000.00 for the startup of regional curbside waste collection program in the 
Clarenville area.  This increases the number of properties in the regional collection 
service to about 30,000. 

 
There are other smaller increases in the overall budget for the following: 

1) $390,000.00 increase in reserves for the curbside collection program. 
2) $195,000.00 increase in governance and administration expenses. 
3) $77,500.00 for the new water and wastewater program. 

 
There is a 4% market increase for staff salaries that is factored into the budget which equates 
to approximately $50,000.00. 
 
So, the main increase in expenditures is a result of the startup of the Clarenville Transfer Station 
and the implementation of the regional curbside collection program in the area. 
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However, these expenditures will also generate additional revenues that will offset the majority 
of the costs.   
 
We have budgeted to recover approximately $2 million in additional revenue to cover these 
costs.  The additional $600,000.00 will be an increase in the funding derived from the RHB 
tipping fees. 
 
You can see this increase in shading or yellow in the budget document under Revenue – the 
2015 amount was $2.8 million and in 2016 the tipping fees will provide $3.4 million. 
 
There has been considerable amount of effort put into balancing this budget to ensure that the 
regional services are funded from the tipping fees at RHB and that the curbside collection 
program funds it full costs. 
 
This budget also includes maintaining that annual household collection fee at $180.00 per 
property for 2016.  This assumes no change in the tipping fees at RHB. 
 
It should be noted that the Board will be paying about $2 million in tipping fees in 2016 in the 
curbside program and through the Clarenville transfer station waste. 
 
Mr. Breen concluded by reminding members that the tipping fee would be dealt with at the 
October Board meeting. 
 
Mr. Kelly stated that the overall issue regarding the budget is balancing the curbside program 
with the regional expenses.  Just as the MOU with the City of St. John’s states that there can be 
no subsidization of the curbside program costs from the regional costs, the reverse is true.  The 
curbside program is generating more revenue than expenses; therefore, a decision was made 
to create a reserve for the curbside program.  A portion of administrative costs was included as 
well.  This reserve is necessary for the replacement of curbside collection equipment, etc.  At 
this time the Board has three (3) reserves – One for regional capital; one for curbside capital; 
and, one for operational reserve.  In closing, Mr. Kelly reported that the organization’s 
administrative costs is approximately $3.5 million.  When the Board enters into other services, 
these administrative costs will be broken out across each line of service and will remove some 
of the burden on the tipping fee at RHB. 
 
Mr. Breen stated that he is pleased with the separation of the Board’s functions.  He also noted 
that the waste management fee of $180.00 per property has remained the same for several 
years now. 
 
Mr. Grant noted that he supports the draft 2016 budget. 
 
Mr. Grant reported that he, Mr. Mullowney and Mr. Kelly recently attended a meeting with the 
mayors’ of the communities located on the northeast Avalon i.e. Torbay, Flatrock, Pouch Cove, 
etc.  In addition, MHA Parsons was also in attendance.  The discussion was around services that 
could be shared on a regional basis through ERSB.  Communities that cannot afford to hire 
expertise just for their community could share the cost for that service through the regional 
service board model.  Of course, ERSB can only provide additional services if added by the 
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Province and each service would have to be pay for itself as no subsidy can come from any other 
line of business. 
 
Mr. Grant continued that he received a letter today informing him that he and Mr. Allan Scott 
of the Central Newfoundland regional service board has been appointed to the Community 
Sustainability Partnership Regional Governance Advisory Committee.  This committee will be 
responsible to provide advice on the principles and main components of a potential regional 
governance model.  The Province’s regional service boards were seen as integral partners in the 
coordination of regional services and should participate on this committee.   
 
It was moved and seconded (D Breen/D Lane) that ERSB adopt the 2016 budget as tabled. 
MOTION 2015-048:  Carried (unanimously) 
 

iii. Clarenville Curbside Waste Collection Contract – Mr. Grant stated that the tender opening for 
the Clarenville and area curbside waste collection took place yesterday, September 29th.  All 
communities in the area have requested to participate in the regional service.  Two (2) bidders 
responded to the tender and Vardy Villa Ltd. was the lowest bidder.  Therefore, the 
recommendation is to award the contract to Vardy Villa Ltd. 

 
Mr. Kelly noted that Vardy Villa Ltd. is the contractor that collects waste from many of these 
communities now; therefore, the contractor is very familiar with the area and should not 
require a lot of time to get ready. 

 
It was moved and seconded (D O’Keefe/B Bailey) that ERSB award the tender for multi-stream 
waste collection including recycling and bulk pick up for 36 months for the Clarenville area to 
Vardy Villa Ltd. for $1,233,988.75 including HST.  The award of tender is subject to staff 
completing all due diligence to ensure that the contractor meets all tender specifications. 
MOTION 2015-049:  Carried (unanimously) 
 

 
b) Strategy & Policy Committee – S Hickman, Chairperson 

 
No meeting was held. 
 

c) Governance Committee – H Mullowney, Chairperson 
 

No meeting was held. 
 

 
5. New Business 
 

a. Presentation on Waste-to-Energy and Other Proposals Received by the City of St. John’s for 
RHB by Mr. Stephen Colford, Manager Waste and Recycling Division, Department of Public 
Works, City of St. John’s – Mr. Colford presented information on several unsolicited proposals 
received by the City of St. John’s on waste-to-energy and other technologies such as plasma 
waste to energy; wood diversion for pellets, etc.  Mr. Colford outlined the advantages and 
disadvantages for each proposal and determined that those received to date would not divert 
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more than about one-half of the waste from the landfill.  Therefore, the landfill would have to 
continue operating. 

 
Mr. Colford noted that the only project to date to be exempted from the Province’s Power Act 
is the Biogas Pilot Project that is currently running at RHB.  However, the project has a maximum 
allowable output of 2MW only.  In addition, he identified an issue with the Province’s Power 
Purchase Agreement that has a one-year maximum post Muskrat Falls implementation.  He 
noted that the City has discussed the biogas guidelines with the Department of Natural 
Resources and is requesting changes to the guidelines.  The City has gone out with an Expression 
of Interest for biogas and did receive three (3) replies. If the Province makes changes to the 
guidelines, then the City will proceed with a Request for Proposals. 
 
Mr. Grant stated that the one-year maximum post Muskrat Falls implementation for the 
Province’s Power Purchase Agreement is a huge issue.  In addition, he continued that the biogas 
technology is basically dealing with historical waste for the most part. Modern waste-to-energy 
technology is out there and is being used globally.  The Board has to work within the Provincial 
Waste Management Strategy (PWMS) which includes organics processing.    As members know 
the PWMS is a 20-year-old plan and is not in line with modern waste management practices.  
He continued that at the SWANA conference, experts were identified that could do an analysis 
of an area and its landfill, and what technology would be best for that specific landfill. There is 
proven technology out there to look at historical waste, at diversion and at the technology 
required to handle future waste.   
 
Mr. Colford noted that the City is looking at biogas programs and any company coming in would 
expect a 20-year commitment.  What this Board does or recommends could have an impact on 
the City’s plans. 
 
Mr. Breen suggested that the Board inform government immediately following the general 
election in November to express our concerns with the PWMS and to inform them of our 
intentions regarding new technology. 
 
Mr. Kelly noted that no one has mentioned ‘mass burn incineration’ where waste is burned 
safely at a very high temperature.  This technology is used in many places successfully.  There 
are other technologies available that have not been discussed this evening.  The Board may 
want to put together a strategy and go to the Province for change and/or support.  How we 
proceed could have a major impact on waste management prices for our municipalities.  It is in 
our best interest to do good research and to be prepared with a strategy. 
 
Mr. Grant stated that the Dillon report recommends organics processing for the Province and 
we know that organics processing is not the best solution.   Technology has changed and the 
Province needs to change its PWMS to be in line with today’s waste practices.  In addition, we 
need to ensure that we’re exploring options that keeps our service affordable. 
 
Mr. Hickman stated that he recommends that ERSB send a letter to all three political parties as 
it is an election year regarding waste management issues and the needs or change to the PWMS.  
The Board should ask for what it wants and ask what that party will do if elected in regard to 
waste management. 
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Ms. Dobbie stated that she supports Mr. Hickman’s suggestion. 
 
Mr. Grant said that he would certainly prepare a draft letter and once done, it would be 
circulated to all Board members for their review and any suggested additions/deletions before 
it is sent to the three political parties. 
 
Mr. O’Keefe suggested that the letter should be firm and outline what the Board wants as 
opposed to requesting a change to the PWMS.  In addition the Board should request a meeting 
to discuss the PWMS following the election. 
 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/D O’Keefe) that ERSB send a letter to each of the 
three (3) political parties running in the 2015 provincial general election to outline the Board’s 
position on updating the Provincial Waste Management Strategy so that it is in line with 
modern waste management practices, to outline the Board’s position on organics processing 
and insist on these issues being addressed. 
MOTION 2015-050:  Carried (unanimously) 

 
 

6. Next ERSB Meeting – OCTOBER 28, 2015 
 

The next meeting of the Eastern Regional Service Board will take place on Wednesday, October 28, 
2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott.   
 
The following committee meetings are scheduled for September: 

• Finance & Audit Committee – Wednesday, October 21 at 12:00 noon, EWM Boardroom 
• Strategy & Policy Committee – Thursday, October 8 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 
• Governance Committee – Tuesday, October 13 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 

 
 

7. Adjournment 
 
It was moved by J Dobbie to adjourn the meeting at 8:15 p.m. 
 
 

Prepared by: 
Lynn Tucker 

October 2, 2015 
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